
830 First Street, N.E. Washington, D.C. 20202 
StudentAid.gov 

 September 11, 2020 

Sent via electronic mail  
Ms. Therese M. Leone 
Deputy Campus Counsel 
Office of Legal Affairs 
University of California, Berkeley 
200 California Hall 
Berkeley, CA 94720 

Dear Ms. Leone: 

I hope and trust that all continues to be well with you during these challenging times.  Thank you for 
working with the U.S. Department of Education (the Department) and the Clery Group to resolve our 
Campus Crime Program Review of the University of California, Berkeley (Berkeley; the University).  
The purpose of this notice is to clarify and correct certain statistical errors that appear on page 63 of the 
Department’s September 17, 2019 Final Program Review Determination (FPRD).   

As you know, Berkeley contracted with an outside vendor to conduct parts of the file review and 
statistical analysis.  As noted in footnote 35 on page 63 of the FPRD, the Department “substantially 
relied on Berkeley’s file review to determine the number of underreported incidents that were 
previously excluded from the University’s disclosures of crime statistics during the 2012-2016 
timeframe.”  While the file review was found to be in generally good order for most years, further 
review by the Department and the University determined that the report included certain data errors, 
including instances where offenses were double counted for calendar year 2016.  The parties also 
determined that some of this discrepant data was carried over to the FPRD.   

This letter documents the resolution of certain of these statistical discrepancies that were addressed 
during settlement discussions related to the program review.  The parties agree that the source 
documents indicate that 34 incidents of Rape were reported to the University during calendar year 2016, 
as opposed to the 42 incidents originally disclosed by the University or the 51 incidents noted in the file 
review and the FPRD.  Additionally, the parties agree that the number of referrals for drug and liquor 
law violations were overstated in the file review for calendar year 2016.  It appears that the number of 
incidents in these categories were effectively counted twice.  The correct number of liquor law referrals 
for calendar year 2016 was 395 and the correct number of drug law referrals was 38.          
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This letter also serves to reaffirm our agreement to work together going forward to identify and address 
the causes of other reporting errors, including classification and counting errors, that may have caused 
inaccuracies in these and other categories of crime over time.   
 
We appreciate Berkeley’s efforts to enhance its campus safety, crime prevention, and Clery Act 
compliance programs and thank you and your team for all that you do in service to students.     
 
Sincerely,  
 

 
 
Lisa C. Bureau, Acting Director 
Clery Group/Partner Enforcement and Consumer Protection 
Office of Partner Participation and Oversight 
 
 
cc:  Abigail Ogden 
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